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Ms. Michele Nieroda Schumacher, J.D., Secretary to Board of Visitors 
Ms. Kimberly Chiapetto, Assistant Secretary to Board of Visitors 
 
CALL TO ORDER 

The Honorable J. Brandon Bell,  Chair, called the meeting to order at 3:45 p.m. on Monday, January 
28, 2013, in Room 2-G, One James Center, 2nd Floor, Richmond, Virginia.   
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA  
Mr. Bell asked for a motion to approve the January 28, 2013, meeting agenda, as published prior 
to the meeting.  Ms. Mary Waugh Campbell made the motion, Ms. Ruby W. Rogers seconded 
the motion, and the motion carried unanimously. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
Mr. Bell asked for a motion to approve the minutes from the November 8, 2012, meeting as 
distributed.   Mr. Matthew B. Crisp, made the motion and Ms. Campbell seconded the motion, 
and the motion carried unanimously.   
 
REPORT FROM THE FACULTY REPRESENTATIVE 
 
Dr. Laura Jacobsen, faculty representative (non-voting, advisory member) to the Board of 
Visitors, gave an oral presentation updating the Committee on items that the Faculty Senate is 
working on, including the faculty job satisfaction survey administered by the Collaborative 
on Academic Careers in Higher Education (COACHE survey), the core curriculum, the 
Quality Enhancement Plan (QEP), childcare issues, and the honors academy.   
 
Dr. Jacobsen noted that the COACHE survey of Radford University faculty job satisfaction is 
administered by the Harvard Graduate School of Education at Harvard University and that 
Radford University should receive the results toward the end of the spring 2013 semester. 
This is the first time that Radford University has participated in this national survey.  
 
With respect to the core curriculum, Dr. Jacobsen reported that there is a continued effort to 
work to revise learning outcomes and to help instructors teaching the courses to identify and 
interpret those learning outcomes.  Dr. Jacobsen also informed the Committee that there is a 
continued effort to work on the faculty staffing plan for the University Core A courses.   
 
Dr. Jacobsen updated the Committee on the Scholar Citizen Quality Enhancement Plan, 
noting that during the fall semester approximately 20 co-curricular grants and grants for 
course embedded projects had been awarded.  She explained that this program focuses on 
high impact learning and it is anticipated that the students in the program would have 
experiences that are transformative in nature.  She noted that the program will be putting out 
a newsletter and will have a large recruitment effort to encourage students to join into this 
initiative. 
 
Regarding childcare issues, Dr. Jacobsen informed the Committee that the Childcare Task 
Force is continuing their efforts to try to establish a high quality childcare facility that is 
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accredited by the National Association for the Education of Young Children (NAEYC).  She 
noted that this facility would serve not only the Radford University community but also the 
citizens of the surrounding areas.  Although there is nothing definitive at this point the task 
force members are in negotiations with one company and they are extremely positive that a 
solution will be forthcoming. 
 
Dr. Jacobsen also updated the Committee on the Honors Program Task Force, noting that the 
task force had its first meeting in late November and hopes to have some recommendations 
regarding the future of the Radford University Honors Program by the end of the spring 2013 
semester. 
 
Mr. Bell thanked Dr. Jacobsen for her report. 
 
ACTION ITEMS 
 
Approval of Faculty Professional Development Leaves:  
 
The Committee discussed the proposed faculty professional development leave for fourteen (14) 
faculty members.   Mr. Bell proposed approval of Faculty Professional Development Leave. The 
motion was seconded by Ms. Campbell and passed unanimously.  A copy of the Resolution is 
attached hereto as Attachment A and made part of these minutes. 

 
Amendments to the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook: 
 
The Committee also discussed changes to the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, namely 
(1) the deletion of Section 3.1, Other Radford University Employment, (2) amendment to Sections 
1.8.5 and 1.8.6, Appeals Procedures and Committee Procedures to require that the procedures for 
initiating an appeal be posted on the Faculty Senate website and that the requirement to contact the 
Faculty Chair of the Faculty Appeals Committee for the procedures be deleted, and (3) amendment 
to Sections 1.9.6 and 1.9.7, Grievance Procedures and Committee Procedures to require that the 
procedures for filing a grievance be posted on the Faculty Senate website and the requirement to 
contact the Faculty Chair of the Grievance Committee for the procedures be deleted.  After motion 
made by Mr. Crisp and seconded by Ms. Campbell, the Academic Affairs Committee unanimously 
approved the Amendment to the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, Sections 3.1, 1.8.5, 
1.8.6, 1.9.6 and 1.9.7, attached hereto as Attachment B and made a part hereof. 
 
REPORT FROM THE PROVOST 
 
Dr. Sam Minner, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs, informed the Committee that 
the Academic Affairs Department has hired an Assistant Vice Provost for Academic Assessment, 
Dr. Ebenezer Kolajo, whose duties will include academic assessment and acting as the SACS 
liaison. 
 
Dr. Minner then updated the Committee on accreditation noting that we received a 100% success 
rate in all external accreditation visits.  The most notable was our Doctor of Psychology (Psy.D.) 

http://www.radford.edu/content/chbs/home/psychology/programs/counseling.html
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program that earned accreditation from the American Psychological Association’s Commission on 
Accreditation (APA-COA). 
 
Dr. Minner also noted an accomplishment in the Nursing Program.  He apprised the Committee that 
the University received the results on the first time pass rate for the NCLEX examination, which is 
the nursing licensure exam, and that the first time pass rate for Radford graduates was 91.8%, which 
was above the state average, and is an increase of 9.7% from last year and an increase of 17% from 
2010.  
 
He also apprised the Committee that Radford University is exactly where it needs to be with 
enrollment for the entering class for the fall 2013 semester, noting that the enrollment numbers are 
exactly the same as they were last year at this time, and that paid deposits are up from last year.   
 
Dr. Minner then reviewed with the Committee the major initiatives underway in Academic Affairs 
and provided an update to the Committee on differential tuition and fees at the undergraduate level.   
He indicated that there were three areas institutions use differential tuition.  One is to charge 
differential tuition for programs that cost more.  The second area is to charge differential tuition if 
the graduates of a particular program are going to be earning higher salaries.  The third area, which 
is highly controversial, is to charge more for programs that an institution wants to curtail.  Dr. 
Minner stated that based upon his research and his analysis it was his recommendation not to 
implement differential tuition at the undergraduate level at this time. 
 
The Committee then had a general discussion on differential tuition and fees and the general state of 
the cost of higher education.   
 

OTHER BUSINESS 
 
Mr. Ronald C. Forehand, Senior Assistant Attorney General, Commonwealth of Virginia, 
introduced Ms. Elizabeth Robertson, Assistant Attorney General for the Commonwealth of 
Virginia, noting that Ms. Robertson had just started working in the Attorney General’s office. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
With no further business to come before the Committee, Mr. Bell adjourned the meeting at 4:55 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
 Respectfully submitted 
 Michele Nieroda Schumacher, J.D. 
 Secretary to the Board of Visitors 

http://www.apa.org/ed/accreditation/programs/index.aspx
http://www.apa.org/ed/accreditation/programs/index.aspx
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ATTACHMENT A 
 


Radford University Academic Affairs Committee 
Resolution for Recommendation for  


Faculty Professional Development Leave 
                                                    January 28, 2013 


 WHEREAS, the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, section 1.12.1.1: Faculty  
Professional Development Leave states that this leave program is designed to provide leave 
equivalent to one semester of support and designed to enhance scholarly activities, teaching, 
research, and/or artistic ability; and 


 
WHEREAS, the awarding of Faculty Professional Development Leave is subject to the 
availability of University funds and the ability of the department or school, in the absence of the 
requesting faculty member, to meet its teaching and other obligations without undue burden on 
department faculty; and 


 
WHEREAS, Faculty Professional Development leave is granted with the expectation that the 
increased competence of the recipient will benefit the university and that the faculty member 
must, upon completion of his or her leave, return to full-time service with the university for a 
period equal to the leave period, or repay the university the full amount paid to the faculty 
member during the leave; and 


 
WHEREAS, the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, section 1.12.1.1: Faculty 
Professional Development Leave states that such leaves are awarded based on applications from 
all eligible faculty; review and recommendations from the Scholarly Activities Committee and 
approval by the Provost; and 


 
WHEREAS, such review has been completed, approval has been granted and the University has 
agreed that funds are available; and 


 
WHEREAS, all of the faculty members listed below have met the criteria for Faculty 
Professional Development Leave outlined in the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, 
section 1.12.1.1: Faculty Professional Development Leave; and 


 
 


Time Period for Leave 
Name  Department      (Sabbatical)   


Christine Small BIOL Spring 2014 
Francis Webster CHEM Spring 2014 
Renee Dickinson ENGL Spring 2014 
Kathryn Kelly ENGL Fall 2013 
Rick Van Noy ENGL  Spring 2014 
Charles Manyara GEOS Fall 2013 
Mark Munzinger HIST  Spring 2014 
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Kurt Gingrich HIST Fall 2013 
Wei-Chi Yang MATH  Spring 2014  
Jill Stewart MATH  Spring 2014 
Bruce Blaylock MNGT Spring 2014 
Carol Bienstock MRKT Fall 2013 
Kimberly Carter NURS Full Academic Yr (2013-2014) 
Carter Turner PHRE Fall 2013 


 
 
WHEREAS, the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, section 1.12.1.1: Faculty 
Professional Development Leave states that such leave is subject to the approval of the Radford 
University Board of Visitors; 


 
NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Academic Affairs Committee of the Board 
of Visitors of Radford University hereby approves professional faculty development leave for the 
above named faculty and agrees to forward this recommendation to the Board of Visitors for 
approval at its next meeting. 








Radford University Academic Affairs Committee 
Resolution for Proposed Change to the  


Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook 
January 28, 2013 


 
WHEREAS, All proposed changes to the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook must be 
managed in accord with §5.0 of that handbook, and 
 
WHEREAS, the authority to amend or revise the Faculty Handbook lies with the Board of 
Visitors. However, proposals for revising the Handbook may be initiated by faculty, 
administrators, the President, or members of the Board of Visitors. Revisions fall into two 
categories: (1) those required to ensure that the University is in compliance with state policies 
and mandates, and (2) those within the purview of the decision-making processes within the 
University, and 
 
WHEREAS, revisions required to ensure that the University is in compliance with state policies 
and mandates, and that do not require a decision by University personnel, will be effected 
through an administrative update, with faculty being informed of the change and the reasons for 
it, and 
 
WHEREAS, revisions within the purview of the decision-making processes in the University 
Internal Governance system will be considered by appropriate committees as defined by the 
Internal Governance system. Proposals for changes will be made in the form of text intended to 
replace a portion of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook, noting new language and 
striking out the old language, and 
 
WHEREAS, it will be the Faculty Senate’s responsibility to ensure that the general faculty is 
provided time and opportunity to review the proposed change so faculty can communicate with 
their senators prior to any action by the Faculty Senate. 
 
WHEREAS, the Faculty Senate’s recommendations on proposed revisions to the Teaching and 
Research Faculty Handbook will be forwarded to the President. The President will forward the 
Faculty Senate’s recommendations to the Board along with his or her own. 
 


• MOTION A: Recommendation to remove Section 3.1, OTHER RADFORD 
UNIVERSITY  
EMPLOYMENT.  (Copy of motion attached hereto as Motion A) 


• MOTION B: Recommendation to amend Sections 1.8.5 and 1.8.6, Appeals Procedures 
and Committee Procedures. (Copy of motion attached hereto as Motion B) 


• MOTION C: Recommendation to amend Sections 1.9.6 and 1.9.7, Grievance 
Procedures and Committee Procedures. (Copy of motion attached hereto as Motion C) 


 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, It is recommended that the Academic Affairs 
Committee approve and forward to the members of the Board of Visitors, the Proposed Changes 
of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook as listed above and in accordance to §5.0  of 
the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook. 
  


          ATTACHMENT   B







MOTION A 
 


MOTION 
REVISING FACULTY HANDBOOK RELATED TO OTHER RU EMPLOYMENT 


 
Referred by the Faculty Senate Executive Council 


 
Motion: 
The Faculty Senate recommends removing the following statement from Section 3.1 of the 
Radford University Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook: 
 


• The maximum earnings for full-time faculty from all Radford University employment, 
including other Radford University assignments, grants, overloads, and Radford 
University summer employment, shall not exceed 133% of the faculty member’s base 
academic year salary. 


 
Rationale: 
Consultation with the Attorney General’s office revealed that Radford University is the only 
university in Virginia that is still implementing the 133% rule. There is no legal reason for 
continuing to implement the rule at this time. 
  







MOTION B 
 


Providing for Posting of Faculty Appeals Committee Procedures on Faculty Senate Website 
 


Referred by: Governance Committee 
 


Motion 
The Faculty Senate recommends that the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook be changed as stated 
below. 
 
Original Wording 
 
1.8.5 
When a member of the teaching and research faculty decides to initiate an appeal, that faculty member should 
contact the chair of the Faculty Appeals Committee to determine the correct procedure for filing the appeal. 
 
1.8.6 
Except to the extent directed herein, the Committee shall establish its own procedures for hearing appeals. 
 
Revised Wording 
 
1.8.5 
When a member of the teaching and research faculty decides to initiate considers initiating an appeal, that faculty 
member should contact the chair of the Faculty Appeals Committee consult the procedures posted on the Faculty 
Senate website to determine the correct procedure for filing the appeal. 
 
1.8.6 
Except to the extent directed herein, the Committee shall establish its own procedures for hearing appeals.  The 
Committee’s procedures must be posted on the Faculty Senate website. Any changes to the procedures must be 
posted on the Faculty Senate website not less than 30 days before their effective date. 
 
Rationale 
 
The Governance Committee was charged with “reviewing the procedures adopted by the Faculty Appeals 
Committee and the Faculty Grievance Committee describing the conduct of committee business” and 
recommend “whether or not the policies for these committees should be incorporated into the relevant 
sections of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook.” 
 
The Governance Committee considered incorporating the Faculty Appeals Committee’s procedures into 
the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook but we decided against this because no other committees’ 
policies are included in that document and because it would be unwieldy to do so.  However, we also feel 
it is important for the procedures of this committee to be publicly available.  
 
We are therefore recommending that the language of 1.8.6 be changed to require that the procedures of 
the Faculty Appeals Committee be posted prominently on the Faculty Senate website and that any 
changes to those procedures be promptly posted within 30 days of any such changes.   
 
A faculty member who is considering filing an appeal should not be required to contact the Chair of the 
committee for a copy of the procedures.  We are therefore changing the wording of Section 1.8.5 to 
indicate that the faculty member should consult the procedures posted on the Faculty Senate website 
instead. 
 


 







MOTION C 
 


Providing for Posting of Faculty Grievance Committee Procedures on Faculty Senate Website 
Referred by: Governance Committee 


 
Motion 
The Faculty Senate recommends that the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook be changed as stated 
below. 
 
Original Wording 
 
1.9.6 
When it becomes necessary for a member of the teaching and research faculty to initiate a formal grievance 
procedure, that faculty member should contact the chair of the Faculty Grievance Committee to determine the 
correct procedure for filing the grievance.  
 
1.9.7 
Beyond compliance with confidentiality and other procedural matters specified in this document, the Committee 
shall establish its own procedures for hearing grievances.  
 
Revised Wording 
 
1.9.6 
When it becomes necessary for a member of the teaching and research faculty to initiate a formal grievance 
procedure, that faculty member should contact the chair of the Faculty Grievance Committee consult the procedures 
posted on the Faculty Senate website to determine the correct procedure for filing the grievance.  
 
1.9.7 
Beyond compliance with confidentiality and other procedural matters specified in this document, the Committee 
shall establish its own procedures for hearing grievances.  The Committee’s procedures must be posted on the 
Faculty Senate website. Any changes to the procedures must be posted on the Faculty Senate website not less than 
30 days before their effective date. 
 
Rationale 
 
The Governance Committee was charged with “reviewing the procedures adopted by the Faculty Appeals 
Committee and the Faculty Grievance Committee describing the conduct of committee business” and 
recommend “whether or not the policies for these committees should be incorporated into the relevant 
sections of the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook.” 
 
The Governance Committee considered incorporating the Faculty Grievance Committee’s procedures into 
the Teaching and Research Faculty Handbook but we decided against this because no other committees’ 
policies are included in that document and because it would be unwieldy to do so.  However, we also feel 
it is important for the procedures of this committee to be publicly available.  
 
We are therefore recommending that the language of 1.9.7 be changed to require that the procedures of 
the Faculty Grievance Committee be posted prominently on the Faculty Senate website and that any 
changes to those procedures be promptly posted within 30 days of any such changes.   
 
A faculty member who is considering filing a grievance should not be required to contact the Chair of the 
committee for a copy of the procedures.  We are therefore changing the wording of Section 1.9.6 to 
indicate that the faculty member should consult the procedures posted on the Faculty Senate website 
instead. 





